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On November 4, 2008, 
a Minnesota state con-
stitutional amend-
ment, referred to as 
the Clean Water, 
Wildlife, Cultural 
Heritage and Natu-
ral Areas Amend-
ment, was voted on 
and passed.  
ά.ŜƎƛƴƴƛƴƎ Wǳƭȅ мΣ 
2009, until June 30, 
2034, the sales and use 
tax rate shall be in-
creased by three-
eighths of one percent 
on sales and uses tax-
able under the general 
state sales and use tax 
ƭŀǿΣέ ǊŜŀŘǎ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǿΦ  

As part of the amend-
ƳŜƴǘΣ άоо ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘ ƻŦ 
the receipts shall be 
deposited in the Out-
ŘƻƻǊ IŜǊƛǘŀƎŜ CǳƴŘ ΧΦέ 

The Lessard- Sams 
Outdoor Heritage 
Council was created 
by the legislature to 

oversee the Outdoor 
Heritage Fund.  It has 
the responsibility of 
providing annual fund-
ing recommendations 
to the legislature from 
the fund.  The council 
ensures that its recom-
mendations are consis-
tent with the constitu-
tion and state law and 
take into consideration 
the outcomes including 
άΧΦ ǊŜǎǘƻǊŀǘƛƻƴΣ ǇǊƻǘŜŎπ
tion, and enhancement 
of wetlands, prairies, 
forests, and habitat for 
fish, game, and wild-
life, and that prevent 
forest fragmentation, 
encourage forest con-
solidation, and expand 
restored native prai-
ǊƛŜΦέ 

The statutes creating 
the Lessard-Sams Out-
door Heritage Council 
require the Council to 
encourage and support 
local conservation ef-
forts by establishing a 

conservation partners 
program. 

The law states that 
άThe Conservation 
Partners Legacy 
Grant Program will 
be managed by the De-
partment of Natural 
Resources to provide 
competitive matching 
grants to local, re-
gional, state, and na-
tional non-profit or-
ganizations, including 
ƎƻǾŜǊƴƳŜƴǘǎΦέ 

Pioneer Heritage 
Conservation Trust 
applied for and re-
ceived three Legacy 
Grants in 2013, the 
Wetland Water Level 
Management project , 
the Invasive Cattail 
Control project, and 
the Wild Rice Seeding 
project . 

The Legacy Grant Pro-
gram requires the 
grantee to oversee and 
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supervise each project, 
follow all applicable 
DNR and local regula-
tions, closely involve 
the Land Manager of 
the public land, and 
report accomplish-
ments to the CPL Pro-
gram Coordinator.  The 
program also requires 
that the grantee pro-
vide 10% or a stipu-
lated amount of match-
ing funds.  Pioneer 
Heritage Conservation 
Trust asked several 
area conservation or-
ganizations to partner 
by contributing match 
funds.  Thank you 
Conservation Part-
ners! 

The Minnesota Depart-
ment of Natural Re-
sources has detailed 
information about the 
program on its web 
site. 

Read inside for more 
on these  projects. 

The Annual Meeting of the Pioneer Heritage 
Conservation Trust  will be held  at 7 PM, December 
9, 2013, at the Elmer House, Evansville Historical 
Foundation, Evansville, MN.  A Board of Directors 
meeting will follow.  You are invited to attend! 

PF Receives Legacy Grant 
Glacial Ridge Pheas-
ants Forever of Pope 
County/Pheasants 
Forever, Inc. has been 
awarded a land acqui-
sition grant through 
the Legacy Grant Pro-
gram to acquire a 280 
acre tract that lies 
three miles west of 

{ǘŀǊōǳŎƪΣ abΦ  ά¢ƘŜ 
tract provides out-
standing winter cover 
for deer and pheas-
ants, turkey are abun-
dant, and there is a 
good waterfowl brood 
area associated with 
ǘƘŜ ƭƻǿƭŀƴŘΣέ ǎŀƛŘ wƛŎƘπ
ard Olsen of the MN 

DNR .  The legacy grant 
requires $5000 of local 
matching funds, $2000 
of which has been con-
tributed by Pioneer 
Heritage Conservation 

Trust.  The tract will be 
donated to the US fish 
and Wildlife Service to 
be held as a Waterfowl 
Production Area open 
to hunting. 
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inches) between June 
22 and 24 caused the 
downstream wetland 
to back up water, over-
flowing the adjacent 
road into the wetland 
and effectively erasing 
the pumping progress 
made.  The contractor 
sandbagged the road 
to reduce the back 
flow. 

By June 22 the water 
level had receded be-
low the road and 
pumping resumed until 
July 9, with the sum-
mer water level low-

ered between three 
and four feet as de-
sired.  At that point 
costs were more than 
50% over budget.  The 
DNR grant program 
authorities allowed an 
amendment to the 
original grant to cover 
the overrun.  The final 
cost of the project was 
$15,959. 

The 10% matching lo-
cal funds for the Wet-
land Water Level Man-
agement project have 
been provided by Pio-
neer Heritage Conser-

vation Trust, Glacial 
Ridge Pheasants For-
ever, Pope County 
Pheasant Restoration, 
Viking Sportsmen, 
Gobblers of Glacial 
Ridge, Fergus Falls Fish 
and Game Club, and 
Eagle Bank of Glen-
wood. 

The benefits are still 
being calculated and 
will be better esti-
ƳŀǘŜŘ ƛƴ нлмпΦ  ά¢ƘŜ 
water in the basin 
cleared up greatly after 
the water level was 
lowered, and sago 
pond weed has ap-
ǇŜŀǊŜŘΣέ ŀŎŎƻǊŘƛƴƎ ǘƻ 
Kevin Kotts, DNR Wild-
life Manager for the 
ŀǊŜŀΦ ά¢Ŝŀƭ ǿŜǊŜ ƻōπ
served using the pond 
ǘƘƛǎ ŦŀƭƭΦέ  {ŀƎƻ ǇƻƴŘπ
weed is an excellent 
food for waterfowl, 
which eat both the 
fruits and the tubers, 
ōǳǘ ƛǘ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ Řƻ ǿŜƭƭ 
in cloudy water. 

pires June 30, 2016, 
and outlines restora-
tion work on seven 
Wildlife Management 
Areas or Waterfowl 
Production Areas. 

 The 2013 project was 
aerial spraying of Ro-
deo herbicide on 100 
acres of the 596 acre 
Centennial WPA that 
lies six miles east of 
Clinton, Minnesota.  
Rodeo is the formula-

Pioneer Heritage Con-
servation Trust, with 
the help of a CPL Grant 
titled  Invasive Cattail 
Control, is working to 
restore and enhance 
the habitat on several 
west central Minne-
sota wetlands through 
reducing the cattail 
monoculture.The 
$23,100 grant includes 
10% funding by conser-
vation partners.  It ex-

tion of glyphosate ap-
proved for wetlands 
and water application.  
Glyphosate is a broad 
spectrum, non-
selective herbicide 
mostly sold in the for-
mulation known as 
Roundup.  The two ae-
rial photos of the site 
show the initial success 
of the spraying.  Cat-
tails in the sprayed 

(Continued on page 3) 

This project was ap-
proved by the Conser-
vation Partners Legacy 
Grant Program for 
funding to Pioneer 
Heritage Conservation 
Trust on April 26, 2013.  
The project was carried 
out on the Nora Wild-
life Management Area 
northeast of Cyrus in 
Pope County.  The goal 
was to lower the water 
level of an approxi-
mately twelve acre 
pond, allowing the 
DNR project managers 
to better manage the 
wetland for optimum 
waterfowl production. 

Ferguson Brothers Ex-
cavating of Alexandria 
installed a portable 
diesel pump, blocked 
the culvert inlet and 
began pumping on 
June 7.  By June 21 the 
water was lowered to 
very near the desired 
level.  Unfortunately, 
heavy rains in the area 
(exceeding eight 

ά/ŀǘǘŀƛƭ ǎǘŀƴŘǎ ǘƘŀǘ ŀǊŜ 
too thick and lacking of 
open water areas be-
ŎƻƳŜ ŀ ƳƻƴƻŎǳƭǘǳǊŜΣέ 
according to Mead 
Klavetter of the Morris 
Wetland Management 
District, USFWS.  Like 
any other monocul-
tureτa corn field, for 
exampleτthe diversity 
of wildlife species that 
can utilize the habitat 
is lost. 

The Wetland Water Level Management Project 

The diesel pump set up on the Nora WMA main 
basin.  More than  435 gallons of fuel was used 
to lower the water level 3 to 4 feet.  Part of the 
basin was also seeded with wild rice this fall .  

The Invasive Cattail Control Project 
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area are dead, but the 
thick vegetation largely 
remains. 

Klavetter hopes an 
early spring burn of the  
cattails can be accom-
plished to take care of 
vegetation left after 
the winter, allowing 

(Continued from page 2) several emergent plant 
species to grow in one 
to two feet of water 
next season. Duck 
nesting and other wa-
terfowl use should re-
turn.  A downstream 
water control structure 
is used to maintain the 
optimum water level. 

The 2013 spraying cost 
of $3439 leaves ade-
quate funds for restor-
ing wetland habitat on 
the other six desig-
nated areas in 2014.  
The matching funds for 
the Invasive Cattail 
Control grant have 
been provided by Pio-
neer Heritage Conser-

When the ice is safe, 
remove nests that are 
weathered, return 
them to PHCT for re-
furbishing, and pick up 
refurbished or new 
nests to install on your 
brackets.  Call Lars at 

Every season too many 
mallard hen nests go 
into spring looking like 
the ones at right.  

320.766.2938 or email 
contact@phctrust.org 
if you can spend a 
Sunday afternoon in 
January helping with 
the hen nest project 
or to arrange trade in 
of your old nests.  

vation Trust, Glacial 
Ridge Pheasants For-
ever, Pope County 
Pheasant Restoration, 
Viking Sportsmen, 
Gobblers of Glacial 
Ridge, Fergus Falls Fish 
and Game Club, and 
Eagle Bank of Glen-
wood.. 

This Google Earth aerial photo on the left, taken May 13, 2013, shows the Centennial WPA in 
early spring, before extensive cattail growth and before the aerial spraying done on June 24.  
The darker area is open water, deeper than the cattails that are just starting their spring 
growth.  The aerial photo on the right shows the success of the aerial application of Rodeo.   The 
north -ÓÏÕÔÈ ȰÒÏ×Óȱ ÁÒÅ ÔÈÅ Ó×ÁÔÈÓ ÏÆ ÃÁÔÔÁÉÌÓ ÓÐÒÁÙÅÄ ÏÎ *ÕÎÅ φψȟ ÎÏ× ÂÒÏ×Î ÁÎÄ ÎÏ ÌÏÎÇÅÒ 
growing by the time this July 10 photo was taken.  Note how little open water shows in the July 
10 photo, taken after spring cattail growth, compared to the May 13 photo.  

CHECK YOUR 
HEN NESTS! 

mailto:contact@phctrust.org
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do not have wild rice 
available as a food 
source.  Other selec-
tion criteria were sta-
ble water levels and 
one to three foot 
depths in the wetland 
areas to be seeded.  
Staff at the U.S Fish 
and Wildlife Service, 
Morris, MN, and the 
Minnesota Department 
of Natural Resources in 
Glenwood selected six 
Waterfowl Production 
Areas and nine Wildlife 
Management Areas in 
Pope, Douglas and 
Grant counties for 
seeding.   

ά{ŜŜŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ 

was harvested from 
Minnesota lakes, rivers 
and ponds in the 
Brainard-Mille Lacs-
!ƛƪŜƴ ŀǊŜŀ ƛƴ !ǳƎǳǎǘΣέ 
said Kyle Thompson, 
founder and CEO of 
Prairie Land Manage-
ment, Inc, of Glen-
ǿƻƻŘΦ  ά²Ŝ ƳŜǘ ǘƘŜ 
harvesters as they 
brought their canoes 
to shore or at other 
meeting places where 
the rice was bagged.  
We sprayed down the 
bags before transport-
ing them back to our 
warehouse in Sudan, 
then kept the bags in 
wet storage until 

picked up for seeding 
ōȅ tI/¢Φέ 

Thompson explained 
that the wild rice seed 
has a waxy coating that 
protects it and wet 
storage helps preserve 
the integrity of the 
coating.  But the coat-
ing also means that the 
seed needs cold strati-
fication to germinate, 
thus fall seeding is 
best. 

άнлмо ǿŀǎ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ȅŜŀǊ 
for wild rice and we 
feel the seed pur-
chased by PHCT should 
have 90% germination.  

(Continued on page 5) 

The Wild Rice Seeding 
project grant was the 
largest grant handled 
in 2013 by Pioneer 
Heritage Conservation 
Trust as Grantee.  The 
DNR Conservation 
Partners Legacy Grant 
funding was $36,000 
while the local conser-
vation partners pro-
vided $4600.  PHCT 
also made an in-kind 
donation of manpower 
and equipment to seed 
8,890 pounds of Min-
nesota grown wild rice 
seed. 

Matching funds for the 
Wild Rice Seeding pro-
ject were provided by 
Pope County Pheasant 
Restoration, Viking 
Sportsmen, Minne-
waska Chapter of 
Ducks Unlimited, Glen-
wood State Bank, Fer-
gus Falls Fish and 
Game Club, and Glacial 
Ridge Pheasants For-
ever as well as Pioneer 
Heritage Conservation 
Trust. 

Many of the state and 
Federally owned wet-
lands in western Min-
nesota are used by 
both game and non-
game species, some 
seasonally for nesting 
or staging during mi-
gration and others as 
year around habitat.  
Native Minnesota wild 
rice can be a beneficial 
food source at these 
sites. 

The sites selected for 
this project currently 

The Wild Rice Seeding Project 

Volunteers lined up for a photo before splitting up to crews of two or three to 
seed rice from their canoe.  Left to right are Anna Mattson, Carol Lent, Mark 
Puchalla,  Andy Albertsen, Jessica Albertsen, Adam Fenlason, Lars Nelson, 
Tim Fenlason, Craig DeJong and Jerry Matison.  Other project volunteers not 
pictured here were Lance Bailey, Tanner Bailey, Megan Henry, Steve Henry, 
Mitch Paulsen, Rick Paulsen, Bob Peters, John Seim, Brandon Shuler, Chris 
Tabery, Josh Wolf, Casey DeJong and Dale Stinton. 


